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Town of Bristol, Rhode Island 
Zoning Board of Review 

 
 

 
DECISION FOR SPECIAL USE PERMIT AND DIMENSIONAL VARIANCES  
 
FILE # 2022-18 
 
RE: Application of:     DXD SS F1 LAND, LLC 
 
 Property Owner:   Mount Hope, LLC 
 
For property located at 180 Mount Hope Avenue, in Bristol, Rhode Island (Tax Assessor’s Plat 41, 
Lot 4) in the following zoning district:  General Business (GB).   
 
This matter was heard before the Board at a public hearing on May 2, 2022 upon the Applicant’s request 
for a SPECIAL USE PERMIT to:  operate a self-service storage facility in a General Business zoning 
district; and DIMENSIONAL VARIANCES: to construct athree-story, self-service storage facility 
building having a building footprint of 29,940 square feet and gross floor area of 87,420 square feet 
(exclusive of loading areas) and a 2,775 square foot single-story daycare facility building with less than 
the required number of off-street parking spaces, less than the required number of loading spaces, less 
than the required length of loading spaces, and with two commercial wall signs at sizes larger than that 
which is permitted in the General Business zoning district.  
 
 
After due consideration of the requested Special Use Permit, (including the exhibits, testimony of the 
witnesses, and the entire record presented to the Board), the Board makes the following findings of fact:  
 

1. The proposed special use for a self-service storage facility (mini storage) is permissible within a General 
Business zoning district only by Special Use Permit per the Bristol Zoning Ordinance.  Thus, a self-
service storage facility is a use specifically authorized by Article III, Section 28-82 Table A. Permitted 
Use Table of the Zoning Ordinance in the General Business zoning district.   
 

2. There are no specific standards for a self-service storage facility in the General Business zoning district 
found within Section 28-150 of the Zoning Ordinance.   
 

3. The granting of a Special Use Permit will not alter the general character of the surrounding area or 
impair the intent or purpose of the Zoning Ordinance or the Comprehensive Plan of the Town of Bristol.   
The current conditions of the property, including several commercial operations and outdoor storage 
areas, have been long term and require remediation.  These conditions will be remedied by this proposal, 
which is a significant part of this project’s effort and course.  The proposed self-service storage facility 
is designed to be compatible with the neighborhood and conforming with zoning requirements.  
Previous to this meeting, the applicant appeared before the Planning Board to present this proposal for 
a Major Land Development.  The Planning Board voted to approve the Master Plan review phase for 
this development along with the Minor Subdivision to create a new lot for the daycare facility.  In that 
decision, the Planning Board made a finding that the development as proposed is consistent with the 
Town’s Comprehensive Community Plan, and they recommended approval of the requested special use 
permit.  Thus, the proposed use conforms to the criteria set forth in Section 28-409 of the zoning 
ordinance for granting the Special Use Permit. 
 

Therefore the Board voted 5  to  0  to approve the Special Use Permit allowing the construction and 
operation of the proposed three-story, self-service storage facility having a building footprint of 
29,9420 square feet and gross floor area of 87,420 square feet (exclusive of loading spaces) at 

this location. 

Voting to Approve:   Asciola; Simoes; Burke; Brum; and Kern 
 
Voting to Deny: None 
 
Making a part of this Decision the application, along with required materials, plans, and exhibits filed 
with the Board at the meeting, and excerpts of the public hearing minutes. 

 
 
After due consideration of the requested dimensional variances, (including the exhibits, testimony of the 
witnesses, and the entire record presented to the Board), the Board makes the following findings of fact:  
 

1. The aforementioned hardship is due to the unique characteristics of the subject land and structure, and 
is not due to the general characteristics of the surrounding area.  The applicant is requesting four separate 
dimensional variances.  One is for the number of off-street parking spaces, to be shared between the 
proposed self-storage and the daycare business uses.  The applicant proposes a total of 25 off-street 
parking spaces, versus the calculation of 91 spaces required for related, but not identical, types of 
business.  The Board heard testimony that based on experience and statistical analysis by expert 
witnesses, that the 25 spaces proposed will be adequate, based on the studies that have been done by the 
applicant.  The Board will attach one condition to this and that is that parking for the proposed daycare 
center include an exclusivity agreement during their peak hours, dedicating specific parking spaces for 
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the daycare to avoid conflicts and potential safety hazards.  This agreement (to include signage, lease 
language, etc.) is to be generated between the applicant and the Planning Board prior to Final Plan 
approval.  The second area of relief is for the number and size of off-street loading spaces.  The zoning 
ordinance requires three loading spaces for a building of this size, but the applicant has proposed two.  
The Board heard testimony and received printed materials and information from expert witnesses 
concluding that two off-street loading spaces are adequate for the specific proposed use.  The applicant 
also proposes to prohibit, by physical dimension and by policy, the use of tractor trailers.  The applicant 
also proposes that instead of the 60 foot-long requirement for loading spaces, that they install spaces at 
40 feet in length.  The fourth area of requested relief is for the number and size of the external signage.  
There are two exterior wall signs proposed for the self-storage building, each consisting of individual 
letters and having a calculated overall size of 94 square feet, versus the 15 square foot maximum size 
permitted by the zoning ordinance.  The Board heard testimony regarding the size of the proposed 
signage relative to the size and scale of the proposed building, and that there will be no additional free-
standing signage on the property.  This property is a relatively large lot at approximately seven acres in 
area.  The property is currently in a state of disrepair and it is an underutilized commercial property.  
The applicant has included mitigation for the valuable wetlands on the property along with proper 
stormwater management as part of this project; and approximately half of the property will remain 
undeveloped.   
 

2. The hardship is not the result of any prior action on the part of the applicant, nor is it due to any economic 
disability on the part of the applicant or any desire on the part of the applicant to realize greater financial 
gain.  The Board heard testimony that literally tens of thousands of properties are analyzed by the 
applicant to determine the best use and locations for self-service storage.   
 

3. The granting of relief would not alter the general characteristics of the surrounding area or impair the 
intent or purpose of the Zoning Ordinance or the Comprehensive Plan of the Town of Bristol.  The 
applicant has made efforts to design the proposed structures to be compatible with the surrounding 
neighborhood.  In fact, the location of the new buildings will be compliant with yard setback and 
building height requirements.  Also, as noted in the Board’s findings for the requested special use 
permit, previous to this meeting, the applicant appeared before the Planning Board to present this 
proposal for a Major Land Development and Minor Subdivision.  The Planning Board voted to approve 
the Master Plan review phase for this development.  In that decision, the Planning Board made a finding 
that the development as proposed is consistent with the Town’s Comprehensive Community Plan, and 
they recommended approval of the requested dimensional variances.  
 

4. The variance granted by the Board is the least relief from the provisions of the Zoning Ordinance 
necessary to remove the aforementioned hardship.  The relief requested is for off-street parking and 
signage, and not related to any building dimensions. 
 

5. The hardship that would be suffered by the owner if the dimensional variance were not granted would 
amount to more than a mere inconvenience.  The Board heard testimony that the property will not be 
developed without the requested relief; and, in fact, transfer of ownership is dependent on approval.    
 

 
Therefore the Board voted  5  to  0  to approve the application as presented permitting construction of a 
three-story self-service storage facility having a building footprint of 29,940 square feet and gross floor 

area of 87,420 square feet (exclusive of loading spaces) and a 2,775 square foot single-story daycare 
facility building with a total of 25 off-street parking spaces; with two 40 foot long off-street loading 

spaces; and with two wall signs consisting of individual letters each having an overall size of 94 square 
feet.  Approval is subject to a condition that parking for the proposed daycare center include an 

exclusivity agreement during their peak hours dedicating specific parking spaces for daycare use to 
avoid conflicts and potential safety hazards with other vehicles.  This agreement (to include signage, 

lease language, etc.) is to be generated between the applicant and the Planning Board prior to Final Plan 
approval.  

Voting to Approve:   Asciola; Simoes; Burke; Brum; and Kern   
 
Voting to Deny: None 
 
Making a part of this Decision the application, along with required materials, plans, and exhibits filed 
with the Board at the meeting, and excerpts of the public hearing minutes. 

 
 
 
 
Recorded as the Decision of the Town of Bristol Zoning Board of Review on 
 
 
This                      day of                                     ,    2022. 
 
 
 
____________________________________   
Diane M. Williamson, Director of Community Development 


